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Dear Secretary
The Community Housing Industry Association (CHIA) welcomes the opportunity to make a submission to the Joint Standing Committee on this Bill.
About CHIA
CHIA is the peak industry body for the Australian community housing industry, which provides one in five of Australia’s social housing properties, complementing public housing. Community housing providers manage a $30 billion-plus portfolio of more than 80,000 rental properties, which are home to people on low and moderate incomes who find it hard to access affordable or appropriate housing in the private market. On behalf of our members, CHIA undertakes research, policy development and advocacy in relation to social and affordable housing issues. CHIA is a registered charity with the ACNC.
Based on national and international evidence, CHIA’s core argument is that the much needed growth and development of the Australian affordable housing system can only be achieved if the community housing industry is empowered to play a significantly expanded role.
Our submission on the Bill
CHIA supports measures to maintain the integrity of Australia’s electoral system, including those which would restrict foreign actors seeking to influence political outcomes in Australia. We acknowledge that the law in this area is complex, and needs to carefully balance this country’s tradition of free political communication with
the need to protect the integrity and transparency of our democratic systems.  
However, we urge the Committee to reconsider key elements of the Bill and consult further with the charitable sector before the Bill progresses. The broad definition of ‘political purposes’ in this Bill would require major charitable organisations to register with the Australian Electoral Commission as political campaigners if their activities included (even to a limited extent) working with government, or advocating on behalf of their members, on matters of public policy. 
Advocacy by charities is already well-regulated by the Australian Charities and Not-for-profit Commission (ACNC). This includes compliance with a statutory definition of charity which expressly excludes promoting or opposing a political party or a candidate for political office from charitable purposes. The ACNC was established by the Commonwealth to streamline regulation and reduce red-tape for charities, allowing them to get on with their valuable work for the community. The Bill would impose a further red-tape burden on organisations such as ours, including:
· A requirement to register with the AEC as a “political campaigner” or “third party campaigner”,
· increased disclosure obligations (including financial information of the organisation and any political party membership of directors and senior staff); and 
· an obligation to nominate a ‘financial controller’ to be legally responsible for compliance.
In our view there is a strong case for exempting charities which receive no, or small, foreign donations from the Bill’s registration and disclosure requirements. This could be simply verified as a part of each charity’s annual return to the ACNC, for example. In our own case, CHIA is funded by contributions from members providing community housing in Australia. We neither solicit nor receive donations from overseas. Imposing this additional compliance burden on CHIA would deliver no discernible benefit to Australia’s democratic system of government.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Charities have an important role to advance the public policy discussion in Australia in a manner entirely consistent with their charitable purpose. We urge the Committee consider adopting a more proportionate approach to protecting Australian democracy. 
Yours sincerely
[image: ]
Peta Winzar
Executive Director
25 January 2018
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